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FROM THE RIVERKEEPER  
 
Keeping Track of the Seasons 
 

Last fall our ospreys postponed their migration to 
South America by several weeks.  Then the tundra 
swans that usually appear by Thanksgiving didn’t 
show up until early December.  From mid-
December into early January, when both rivers are 
normally about as clean as they get, both were 
stained reddish brown by an algal bloom called 
mahogany tide.  Such tides are common in June but 
almost unheard of in January.  In early January 
when our watermen are normally drift netting white 
perch in the bay, the perch were ganging up in 
shallow creeks like John’s Creek and Smith Creek 
as if they were about to spawn weeks ahead of their 
normal schedule. 

Whether these changes are the result of a natural 
cycle or climate change caused by human activity or 
a combination of both, most of us now believe that 
we are experiencing global climate change caused 

at least in part by human activity. Now we have to 
learn more about what we can do about it.   

 If you haven’t seen “An Inconvenient 
Truth”, see it.  It isn’t a political sermon.  It is a 
well-done effort to make scientifically complex 
information accessible to all of us.  To learn more, 
attend one of the slide show presentations by former 
delegate Dick D’Amato or Annapolis Mayor Ellen 
Moyer.  If you missed the one we sponsored at the 
Shady Side Kiwanis Club and would like to go to 
another presentation, call us and we will find out 
where it will be presented again. 
  

 
Tundra Swans - distinguished from Mute Swans by their 
black bills  

There will be a number of important bills before 
the Maryland General Assembly this session that, if 
enacted, can help mitigate climate change.  Those 
bills include the Clean Cars bill. For more 
information on these bills and how to express your 
support for them, visit the website of the Maryland 
League of Conservation Voters: www.mdlcv.org.   
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Membership Drive 
 

Our first annual membership drive is now 
underway.  If you received this newsletter, you also 
should have received our letter announcing the 
membership drive.  If we didn’t have your street 
address, you should have received an e-mail.  We 
need financial support from the community in order 
to continue our work. 

The basic membership dues are $35 per year.  We 
think what we do is worth $35 per year for everyone 
who lives in the watershed or uses the rivers and 
cares about the rivers.  If you live on or near the 
water or keep a boat on the rivers, our efforts to 
protect and restore the rivers are even more 
important to you.  We hope you will elect to 
become supporting members and contribute at least 
$120 per year.  You can send us a check or sign up 
on our website to have $10, $15 or $20 per month 
charged to your credit card.  If you have made a 
recent contribution, we will count that toward your 
membership level.  Contributions are tax deductible. 

Please help as much as you can. 

NEWS 
 
Name the Honey Dipper 
 

We have some very creative people out there, at 
least when it comes to scatological subjects like 
honey dippers.  Honey Dipper is the name that 
country people have used for many years to refer to 
the trucks that pump out septic tanks.  Our new old 
pump out boat is a floating honey dipper.  It pumps 
out holding tanks on boats, serving exactly the same 
purpose as pumping out septic tanks on land.  
Because of that high level of name recognition 
already associated with the term, we have decided 
to continue to call the pump out boat Honey Dipper. 

We have had some great suggestions for other 
names.  We have decided to award three of them 
runner-up status and send each of the suggestors a 
“Rock-the-Boat” t-shirt.   

The runners-up are: 

“Head Hunter” suggested by Todd Croteau 
“Pooh Bear” suggested by Janet Beckner 
“Excremator” suggested by Ginger Griffth 

 

There were lots of other clever suggestions as 
well.  Thanks to all who made suggestions. 

The Honey Dipper begins operation on July 1, 
2007.  We are still looking for a full-time operator 
from mid-June until Labor Day.  Good boat 
handling skills are required.  A captain’s license is 
not required.  We will pay up to $15 per hour, 
depending on experience.  Contact   

bob@westrhoderiverkeeper.org. 

The Board of Appeals – Your Voice Counts 
 

In the administrative process for getting 
permission to build in the critical area buffer, the 
Anne Arundel County Board of Appeals is the last 
level of protection for the environment.   If an 
application from an owner or developer to build in 
the buffer is denied by the Board of Appeals, the 
only other avenue is to go to court.  Despite the 
plainly stated goal of the critical area law to protect 
the environment by limiting development in the 
buffer, the Board of Appeals in Anne Arundel 
County has rarely seen a variance application they 
didn’t like.  The Board has approved a large 
majority of the applications submitted to it 
including, in late December 2006, the application of 
the owners of the house illegally built on Little 
Dobbins Island, by a vote of five to two. 

In December of 2006 it was also the duty of the 
seven newly elected members of the County 
Council to appoint, or reappoint, the seven members 
of the Anne Arundel Board of Appeals.  The 
Council, rather than considering and voting on the 
qualifications of each applicant for the Board of 
Appeals, had followed the practice of each council 
member selecting a member of the Board of 
Appeals.  This arrangement was in effect one of 
“you vote for my appointment and I will vote for 
yours.” 

Prior to the date of the formal appointments, it 
appeared that most, if not all, of the five who voted 
in favor of the developer of Little Dobbins Island 
would be reappointed and one or both of those who 
voted against would not be reappointed.  The 
West/Rhode Riverkeeper, the Chesapeake Bay 
Foundation and other groups asked their supporters 
to let council members know by letters, phone calls, 
e-mails and by appearing at council meetings that 
this was unacceptable. 
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Approximately 30 people attended the next 
Council meeting.  Councilman Ed Reilly said he 
couldn’t remember ever receiving more constituent 
comments than he did on this subject.  At the 
following Council meeting the Council announced 
the appointment of four new members and the 
reappointment of Billy Moulden, one of the two 
members of the Board of Appeals who had voted 
against the developer of Little Dobbins Island. 

We hope the decisions of the new Board of 
Appeals will be significantly better than the 
decisions of the old Board of Appeals.  But, without 
your help, we would never have the hope of better 
decisions from this important Board. 

Second Annual Wade-In and Kayak Race 
 

The Smithsonian Environmental Research Center 
(SERC) will again host a Wade-In at the SERC 
waterfront on the Rhode River in Edgewater. It will 
be on Saturday May 12th and will be followed by 
the Annual SERC Open House. This year, the day’s 
events will begin with a kayak race from Discovery 
Village to SERC beginning at 9:00 a.m. on Saturday 
morning and a fun paddle competition beginning at 
Camp Letts at 10:00 a.m. Consult our website in 
early April for more details. 

 
Kayakers enjoy the day on the West River 

Photo by Brian Blankinship 

New Riverkeeper Boat 
 

It can get pretty cold out on the river. You may 
have suspected that the red Riverkeeper patrol boat 
hasn’t been much in evidence since the cold arrived. 
You would be right. But, thanks to the generosity of 
Shady Side resident Marc Thomas, we can now 

patrol in the relative warmth of a fully covered boat. 
Mark has donated to the Riverkeeper program a 33’ 
deadrise built in 1971 by Cecil Robbins and 
finished in a picnic boat style. It has a fully 
enclosed cabin and covered cockpit, lots of bright 
mahogany and a V-8 motor. It will also be used to 
give tours of the rivers. Watch for us on the rivers 
and look for a photo of it in the next newsletter. 

JOHN SMITH MANIA ! 
 

This year is the 400th anniversary of Captain John 
Smith’s exploration of the Chesapeake Bay. Queen 
Elizabeth is expected to visit Jamestown this 
summer to commemorate the occasion. While 
Captain Smith never explored the West or Rhode 
Rivers, and we are probably better off as a result, 
the story of his exploratory voyages is a fascinating 
one. Shady Side resident and West/Rhode 
Riverkeeper President Terry Smith has written an 
article on his distant cousin’s exploration of the 
Chesapeake. It will appear in the May issue of 
Smithsonian magazine. I’m sure it will be worth a 
read. 

UPCOMING EVENTS  
 
West/Rhode Riverkeeper Community Fundraiser 
in Galesville at the West River Sailing Center 
Saturday, March 17, 2007 at 7PM 
Hosted by Ava Hill  
*Please note that this event has been postponed.  
A new date will be announced shortly.   
 
West/Rhode Riverkeeper Community Fundraiser 
in Harwood on the Rhode River 
Sunday, April 22, 2007 at 4PM 
Hosted by Wendy & Martin Poretsky  
 
Annual River Snap Shot 
Saturday, April 28, 2007 at 9AM 
Volunteers will collect water samples from 5 sites 
around the West/Rhode River watershed 
Coordinated with the MD DNR 
 
West/Rhode River Wade-in 
at SERC 
Saturday, May 12, 2007 at 11AM 
  

If you are interested in learning more about any 
of these events, pleased contact our office at (410-
533-9002) or check our website for more details. 
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VOLUNTEER CORNER 
 

The West/Rhode Riverkeeper held its very first 
Volunteer Meet-n-Greet on January 19, 2007 to 
kick-off our volunteer program.  Interested 
volunteers were introduced to many opportunities 
available by the Riverkeeper to help protect our 
local waters.  Thanks to all those who came and for 
your support of the Riverkeeper programs.  Without 
any of you the volunteer program would not be 
possible.  For those of you who were unable to 
attend the meeting you can still sign-up to 
volunteer.  Please see the needs listed below and 
either email (Erica@westrhoderiverkeeper.org) or 
call Erica Shriver, Volunteer Coordinator, at (410-
533-9002).  You can also sign up on our website 
(www.westrhoderiverkeeper.org) under the “What 
Can I Do?” tab. 

Our Needs 
 
·  Ongoing Needs 
 

1. Newsletter editorial and production assistance –  
1-2 days per quarter 

2. Land preservation – research easements and 
restrictions in county land records 

3. Boat maintenance and repair – skilled and 
unskilled help to maintain our boat fleet including a 
wooden patrol/tour boat, pump out boat and 28 sloop 
that is for sale 

4. Office repairs – help to replace some ceiling tiles, 
install some vinyl baseboard, and painting 

5. Website/Graphics – if you have a flair for graphics 
and/or design, help us develop a new look 

6. Photography – anyone who has photos of people, 
events and critters on the West and Rhode Rivers 
please pass them onto us for our brochure and 
newsletters 

7. Research – we need help researching land records, 
permits and other documents 

8. Creek Watchers – watch for sources of pollution 
and/or any suspicious activity along the waters right 
in your backyard then report to either Bob Gallagher 
or appropriate authority 

9. Rain Collectors – set up a rain collector in your yard 
and monitor the precipitation each day, then enter the 
data into a table on the internet 

10. Water Quality Monitoring  – become part of our 
team taking weekly readings for oxygen, bacteria, 
and other parameters 

·  Short Time Events 
 

1. April Snapshot – Saturday, April 28, We are looking 
for 2 people to take samples at the Smithsonian 
Environmental Research Center (SERC) along 

Muddy Creek, 1 person to take a sample along Smith 
Creek, and 1 person to take a sample along Johns 
Creek 

2. Annual Wade-In, Open House, Kayak Race, 
Children’s Activities @Smithsonian 
Environmental Research Center (SERC) – 
Saturday, May 12, help with registration for the 
kayak race, help racers into water and out after the 
race, pass out ribbons and prizes, help with children’s 
activity booths, etc. 

3. South County Festival – Saturday, June 16, help 
man our outreach table 

4. Pump out Boat – one or two people with flexible 
schedules to learn to operate the pump out boat and 
cover for the regular operator 

5. Partnership with Lula G. Scott Head Start – 
March or April, volunteers needed (especially males) 
to help conduct lessons and activities about the Bay 
and related issues to 3-4 year olds, once a week for a 
month (maybe 2 months) 

6. Planting Sub Aquatic Vegetation  - work with 
Steve Barry from Arlington Echo to plant SAV in 
local waters 

7. Shoreline Clean-ups – clean up nearby shorelines in 
preparation for the planting of our living shoreline 

 
 
RAIN , HAIL AND SNOW NETWORK  
 

Everyone’s lives are affected by weather, and it is 
a typical topic of conversation, but would you 
actually like doing something with the weather?  
Consider joining CoCoRaHS, the Community 
Collaborative, Rain, Hail and Snow network.  

CoCoRaHS is a grassroots volunteer network of 
backyard weather observers of all ages and 
backgrounds working together to measure and map 
precipitation in their local communities. By using 
low-cost measurement tools, stressing training and 
education, and utilizing an interactive web site, our 
aim is to provide the highest quality data for natural 
resource, education and research applications.  

The only requirements to join are an enthusiasm 
for watching and reporting weather conditions and a 
desire to learn more about how weather can effect 
and impact our lives.  Each time a rain, hail or 
snowstorm crosses our area, our volunteers take 
measurements from as many locations as possible.  
These reports are then recorded on our Web site and 
displayed and organized for many of our end users 
to analyze and apply to daily situations ranging 
from water resource analysis and severe storm 
warnings to neighbors comparing how much rain 
fell in their backyards. Our Web page provides the 
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ability for our observers to see their observations 
mapped out in "real time", as well as providing a 
wealth of information for our data users.  The data 
provided by CoCoRaHS are used by a wide variety 
of organizations and individuals, including the 
National Weather Service, other meteorologists, 
hydrologists, teachers, students, and many others. 

One of the neat things about participating in this 
network is coming away with the feeling that you 
have made an important contribution that helps 
others.  By providing your daily observation, you 

help to fill in a piece of the weather puzzle and it is 
not very time consuming, typically less than 5 
minutes a day!  All that is required is a low cost rain 
gauge, a ruler for snow, and computer access to 
send your observations. 

If you are interested in joining or obtaining 
additional information on CoCoRaHS please see the 
web site www.cocorahs.org  or contact Gregg 
Gallina, at Greg.Gallina@noaa.gov OR 
vuchaser@yahoo.com

 

 
The West and Rhode River Watershed 


